
2021-2023 OED Budget Brief 
Overview
The Oregon Employment Department (OED) is supported by a mix of Other Funds and Federal Funds. OED 
receives a large portion of federal funding from the U.S. Department of Labor (USDOL) for Unemployment  
Insurance (UI) Administration. At the end of the pandemic recession, federal funding dropped rapidly to pre- 
pandemic levels — even though OED backlogs and operating costs continued at elevated levels. This change 
resulted in a projected $45 million revenue shortfall by June 2023. OED has planned to resolve the shortfall by 
reducing expenditures and increasing the use of available, one-time funds.

Background 
During a recession, OED’s workload increases 
— as does federal funding. However, during the 
pandemic, all parts of the recession cycle were 
exaggerated, both in how quickly the changes 
came about and their severity. Equally rapid has 
been the drop in revenue from the federal  
government. To ensure OED can continue funding  
its monthly operational costs, the department has 
realigned its budget to lower revenue projections. 
This is something OED has done historically at 
the end of prior recessions, as workload, revenue, 
and other factors have changed.

Expectations for federal funding

The agency was recently notified it will receive $6 million (or 10 %) less in UI Administration funds from  
the USDOL for federal fiscal year 2022 (which ends Sept. 30, 2022) than the U.S. Department of Labor had  
previously projected.

The new $48 million base amount is 36% short of what OED estimates it needs to fund the UI program for  
fiscal year 2022.

OED will use some supplemental federal funds and other funds to cover the shortfall. This includes spending 
available funds from paid penalties and interest and some one-time Other Funds (2009 ARRA funds), such as 
projected savings from the modernization project for the UI and Workforce Operations programs.

Revenue streams
While new workload, such as initial claims, is down significantly, OED still has a substantial amount of work to do 
on pandemic-related claims, particularly in fraud investigations and a few other areas. OED also needs to continue 
making operational and organizational improvements to rebuild and strengthen the agency after the stresses of the 
pandemic and the opportunities those revealed.
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Federal funding typically pays for only 70 percent of OED’s UI administrative costs
Historically, OED has been able to use its limited Other Funds – such as penalties on underpayments from  
employers – to help pay for the remaining costs. Federal Fiscal Year 2022 payments, taking into account the 
expected reduction, will only pay about 64% of UI costs during this period. The combined impacts of the decrease 
in federal revenue, the ongoing need to ensure OED is doing work to serve the public, and the creation of new 
federal pandemic programs that were not 100% funded, as promised, created a negative cash flow forecast for 
several months during the remainder of the 2021-23 biennium.

Historical trends 
Federal funding has dropped 
off much more quickly in the 
pandemic recession than in past 
recessions. Even though new 
work has also dropped off, OED 
has not had the same amount of 
time as during past  
recessions to resolve the  
backlog of complex work  
accumulated during the  
pandemic’s peak.

Much of the remaining work — 
such as investigating potential fraud claims — are not reflected in USDOL’s ‘workload’ metrics, but OED must still 
complete this work.

Impacts of funding shortfalL	
The scale and speed of the pandemic recession has exacerbated the normal cycle of decreasing federal funds  
for UI administration during economic recoveries. Further, in most recessions, the federal government provides  
administrative funds to handle the workload, with federal funding then falling to inadequate levels into the  
recovery. During the COVID-19 recession, the federal government did not, at any time, fully pay the costs of UI 
administration. This underfunding means that, rather than building up some additional Other Fund reserves for 
use when federal funding levels fell, the agency further depleted those reserves during the recession.

Because projections for both the volume of work and the amount of federal funding have changed significantly 
since the Legislature passed the Employment Department’s budget, the department has adjusted its plans to stay 
within currently projected revenues.

Plan for a balanced 2021-23 budget
The graph below outlines how OED plans to reduce $45M in expenditures for the remainder of the 2021-23  
biennium. OED based the plan on the most likely scenario of a 10% reduction in USDOL funding. However, the 
department is prepared to make deeper cuts if revenue falls more than expected and to mitigate the additional 
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risks and impacts to customer service. These further cuts would have a more significant impact on services,  
create more risk for the Modernization Project, and decrease the department’s preparedness for the  
next recession.

*Identified savings are the salary savings from positions OED plans to keep vacant, before accounting for already assumed vacancy  
savings. The net savings from prior projections are reflected in the “Savings” column. This plan includes significant staff reductions, but 
also the addition of a few targeted positions. 

**The additions include four positions to continue the equity and inclusion work needed for the department and seven positions for the 
Office of Strategy, Innovation and Performance to create much-needed agency wid e infrastructure for performance management and 
reporting, project and change management, and other functions.
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Impact of reduction plan on programs and services
To balance its budget, OED cannot reduce the amount of benefits paid out. It can only change how it administers 
the program. To that end, OED is terminating leases, deferring some planned projects, and has already reduced 
staffing levels for the remainder of this biennium compared to prior projections.

The table below shows the number of FTEs assigned to various parts of the agency just prior to the pandemic 
and at other points in time. It also shows the percentage change in FTE in those areas between July 2021 and 
March 2021. Most of the FTE in all areas were doing UI work during the peak workloads of the pandemic, but in 
this table, they are reflected in their ‘home’ division.
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(Note – some positions formerly in Paid Leave Oregon were moved to Modernization as Paid Leave implementation work is underway  
in Modernization).

In addition to staff reductions, the agency is able to cut the amount of money it spends on office supplies due to 
the continuation of staff working remotely. OED is deferring a technology upgrade to support hybrid work, and it is 
delaying the replacement of computer equipment past the warranty period. OED is also saving money by keeping 
nearly 1,000 positions vacant through attrition – mainly in the UI division. OED does not expect layoffs at this time.

OED does not yet know the complete impact to its 2023-25 Agency Request Budget (ARB). The May forecast and 
the ARB process, which the agency expects to complete during June 2023, will help OED better forecast and plan 
for any impacts to the 2023-25 budget.

The reductions OED is making include significant staff reductions (through attrition), which will impact places 
where the work is dependent on people. Currently, 95% of people calling about their UI claims have their call  
answered within five minutes. Maintaining these numbers will be difficult with fewer staff to answer the phones. 
The pace of resolving claims related to fraud investigations, overpayments, and collections will slow, and appeals 
will have a significant backlog.

Even so, OED will continue to aggressively monitor service levels and quickly refocus dedicated employees  
from across the agency to where they’re most needed. For example, the agency will assign most UI tax auditors 
to do UI tax system work, discussed more below. This will likely result in the agency not meeting the federal  
requirements for the number of UI tax audits for a period of time. However, OED anticipates UI tax auditors  
will return to their auditing work in 2023 with no significant or long-term risk to the UI Trust Fund.
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One notable risk is the agency’s preparedness to launch Frances Online in September 2022. There is still a lot of 
work OED must complete in its current mainframe UI Tax system to successfully convert the data related to HB 
3389 (UI tax relief for employers) and the issuing of UI tax refunds. The risk increases when the agency is unable 
to hire more staff. OED will mitigate this risk by having UI tax auditors help with the work needed to successfully 
launch Frances Online.

Looking ahead
OED will continue to adjust its spending through the remainder of the 2021-23 biennium. It will seek additional 
funding sources where possible — such as federal grant opportunities — to support the department’s work. It will 
also continue to build up operating capital in 2023-25 to prepare for the next recession and possible increased  
UI workload.

The department is closely monitoring discussions at the federal level for potential changes to the Lost Wages  
Assistance repayment requirements. It’s also seeking support from several senators, including Wyden, to  
increase UI administrative funding to cover the actual costs of running the UI program.

OED will continue its ongoing efforts to improve efficiencies and increase productivity and accountability within 
the UI program. Launched during the pandemic, these projects give the department a more robust approach to 
project and change management, enhance data analytics and performance monitoring, and focus on equity and 
inclusion work.
 

The Oregon Employment Department (OED) is an equal opportunity agency. Everyone has a right to use OED programs and services. OED provides free help.  
Some examples are sign language and spoken interpreters, written materials in other languages, braille, large print, audio and other formats. If you need help,  
please call 503-947-1444. You can also ask for help at OED_Communications@employ.oregon.gov.

El Departamento de Empleo de Oregon (OED por sus siglas en inglés) es una agencia de igualdad de oportunidades. Todas las personas tienen derecho a utilizar  
los programas y servicios del OED. El OED proporciona ayuda gratuita. Algunos ejemplos son intérpretes de lenguaje de señas y lenguaje hablado, materiales  
escritos en otros idiomas, braille, letra grande, audio y otros formatos. Si necesita ayuda, llame al 503-947-1444. Los usuarios de TTY pueden llamar al 711.  
También puede solicitar ayuda en OED_Communications@employ.oregon.gov.
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